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You are what you hear: God’s everlasting love that draws us faithfully along. 
(A meditation on Jeremiah 31:3) 
 
The LORD appeared to me from afar, 

“I have loved you with an everlasting love. 
Therefore, I draw you faithfully along.” 
 
 What if these words from the LORD were permanent and vocal residents in our hearts, words like an “earworm,” a 
repeated loop, a ballad that plays in our minds over and over … words that remind us all the time of God’s true feelings for 
us, and what our true identity is?  Imagine!   
 … because this is hardly the only message we hear inside, is it?  Isn’t it amazing how, when we have a student or 
employee evaluation, it can be hard to hear the positive comments (even if they’re the clear majority!), and the far fewer 
critical pieces of feedback dominate our memory and self-perception!   
 I was talking to the mother of a teenager recently.  She expressed how her daughter has a “harsh inner critic,” a “voice” 
that constantly sends the message, “Come on, you can do better than that!”  It is a voice that is never satisfied and 
contributes to the young person never feeling happy with herself.  The mother lamented, “We try to encourage her as 
parents and always tell her we love her and celebrate her successes and try to help her see the learning value and silver 
linings when she fails.  Where does this voice come from, and how do you shut it off?!” 
 No easy task to silence negative messages or even neutral messages in a noisy world!   
 In Jeremiah 31:3, God speaks with a very alternative voice.  And perhaps the most important word in this verse is 
“everlasting.”  Amidst the crowd of vocal feedback, some negative, there is one that will never be emended or silenced: 
God’s voice of love. 
 On Easter morning, the heavenly figure in the tomb relays to the women Jesus’ own message for his disciples: He is 
going ahead of them to Galilee.  There they will see him.  Jesus goes ahead to reunite with the very ones who had “all 
abandoned him and fled” (Mark 14:50)! 
 Jeremiah 31:3 suggests that Jesus’ post-Easter invitation to reunion with his disciples, is not only an immediate 
demonstration of God’s everlasting love.  It will also have enduring, tenacious, and concrete expression in Jesus drawing 
his followers faithfully along—throughout the journey of life and discipleship—patiently transforming his own.      

May God grant us the grace to hear this voice of everlasting love, let it name us, and draw us faithfully along.   
                                                                                                                                                                            ~~Pastor Dave 

 
Let’s Talk About Race  
    Everyone is welcome to join this 
Adult Sunday School discussion.  

We will meet simultaneously in-person and via Zoom, 
beginning approximately 10:45 am on the following 
Sundays: May 23, June 6, 13, 20, 27.  Pastor Dave will 
facilitate.  Each week prior, you will receive a Zoom link 
for those who wish to join on-line.  Recent events, like 
police-related deaths of people of color, subsequent 
protests, trials of police officers, COVID-related anti-Asian 
violence, educational and justice initiatives, and other  

 
circumstances have added new energy to the struggle 
against racism in the United States.  Please come to 
listen, learn, and share experiences.   
       The youth Sunday School class will meet on May 2 & 
16, June 13. The preschool class meets each Sunday. 
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Vision Council Update - April 2021  
  Vision Council met on Tuesday, April 20th in person 
at the church.  It was the first time in over a year the 
Council had been together in person. Each Commission 
reported on recent or pending activities and we received 
an update on the church’s financials.  While most 
expenses are as expected or planned, it was noted that 
offering giving is down compared to last year.   
 We also discussed the current status of the COVID 
pandemic and whether or not there should be updates to 
the existing church COVID protocol. Council members 
reported feedback regarding the opening of the nursery, 
the desire for coffee, and we entertained a request from 
the choir regarding recording music. At this time there 
was no change to the COVID Policy as reported last 
month. The choir has been approved to use the 
sanctuary to record some music with some specific 
COVID precautions.  The Council agreed to spend a 
portion of each monthly meeting reviewing the guidelines 
and climate to make adjustments as the situation 
warrants. We recognize everyone is eager to cease with 
mask wearing and to bring back coffee, singing, and wind 
instruments. We also want to continue to offer a safe 
space for the entire congregation.   
 The next step in the Welcome Statement process 
was to hear “voices from the congregation.”  Each council 
member was asked to share what they had heard from 
members of the congregation through conversation, 
emails, or group interactions since the last meeting. The 
evening was spent listening to these voices as a way to 
continue to discern the next steps.  We are committed to  
continued progress and finding a way forward for the 
congregation.  If you have comments that you’d like the 
Vision Council to hear, please feel free to reach out to a 
Vision Council representative or email us at 
moderator@hopemennonite.org.   

At the next meeting, scheduled for May 18th, we look 
forward to receiving updates on activities such as online 
giving, website redesign, research on the future of 
concurrent worship and/or digital ministry and of course 
additional updates on all the Commission work.  We 
continue to be grateful for your prayers and support as 
we work to represent and make decisions on behalf of the 
congregation.   ~~Thank you, Michelle Jantz, Moderator   
 
      Bethel College held its first annual Loren Reusser 
Invitational on April 3 with 11 track teams participating.  

Loren has been in involved with track for many years, 
both as a competitor and as a coach. He was honored 
during the meet along with 3 seniors and 5 track All-
Americans.  He currently wears the informal title of 

“Biggest Bethel College booster” 
and you can see him in action at 
many sporting events.  And yes, 
he is still giving out Kettle Korn! 
Loren and Peggy were long-time 
active members of Hope and 
drove faithfully from Newton 
each Sunday. They are currently 

members at Faith Mennonite Church and living at Kidron 
Bethel, North Newton. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Worship Leader:  Scripture Reader: 
May 2-Marcus   May 2-Michelle J. 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Mike V. 
May 16-Lowell   May 16-David E. S. 
May 23-Lowell   May 23-Mike M. 
May 30-Marcus   May 30-Michael U. 
 
Pianist:    Tech person:  Scott 
May 2-Cynthia   Zoom Facilitator: Marv 
May 9-Laurie 
May 16-Amy 
May 23-Vicki 
May 30-Amy 
 
Worship Prep:   Mower: 
May 2-Ruthie   May 2-Clinton 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Grant 
May 16-Heidi   May 16-Randy G. 
May 23-Connie   May 23-Scott 
May 30-Lori M.   May 30-Jerold 
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Easter 2021 
Dear Friends, 
 
Christ is risen! We in the West are already exchanging that joyful greeting. Those who celebrate according to the old Roman 
calendar, including many of our friends in Ukraine, will do that on 2 May this year. I’ll miss it by a couple of weeks, because I 
don’t expect to be back in Odessa until 13 May. By that time, the bouquets decorating the churches will be bunches of lilacs 
in gaudy combination with blazing red and blinding yellow tulips. What a sight! 
 

     Packing up and saying good-bye 
I’m afraid that yet another long silence has set in since my last letter five months ago (!) You may remember that during this, 
my final year of service with Mennonite Mission Network, I have been working as an “independent contractor”—mostly 
editing the English translation of the Slavic Bible Commentary. I plan to retire on 31 July. From mid-May to the end of June, 
I hope to wind up my affairs in Ukraine. Sorting out books and household goods will be the least of it. The hard part will be 
saying good-bye to friends.       
 

     Thank you for your prayers. Or perhaps my plans will have to change. As you probably know, for some time Russia has 
been reinforcing its military presence on the eastern border and in Crimea. Whatever this might mean, I’m sure it’s nothing 
good. Meanwhile, the coronavirus infection rate has been increasing in Ukraine. One friend there has suggested that this 
may not be the best time for me to return. My trip is not urgent; I can put it off, if necessary, but I ask you to pray: 
 

 Pray, first of all, that a worse disaster would be averted. As it is, up to 14,000 people have been 
killed and a million more have been displaced by the conflict between Ukraine and Russia that 
started in 2014. Many world figures are involved. Pray for wisdom and restraint for Ukrainian 
president Volodymyr Zelenskiy and for Russian president Vladimir Putin, as well as the presidents 

of NATO countries, especially Turkey and the United States.  
 Pray for the protection, wisdom, and faithfulness of pastors and priests, and all those who minister to human need 

in the border regions, especially the military chaplains. Pray that they will be able to bring comfort; 
 Pray that the faculty at Odessa Theological Seminary, especially the rector, Alexander Geichenko, and all other 

theological schools would have the necessary wisdom, sensitivity, and resources to continue their work. Pray for 
the students, especially the prospective cross-cultural missionaries, whose plans are affected by threats of war and 
the pandemic; 

 Pray for the sick and all who are taking care of them, as well as the administrators and officials at all levels who 
have difficult decisions to make; 

 As always, pray that the churches would be faithful, share generously, and speak the truth; 
 Thank you for praying for wisdom and safety for me as I make decisions about travel and shipping. 
 

Meanwhile…  You may have already seen this interview, but if not, have a look at: Small grants bring hope to people in 
Ukraine (mennonitemission.net)   And thank you again for your caring friendship. You have made so many things possible. 
 

                                                                                                                                                          ~~With peace, Mary Raber  
 
 

 
REMEMBERING TOM FOX 
        On March 9, 2006, after 104 days of 
captivity, the body of Tom Fox was found in 
Baghdad.  At that time, Tom was a 

member of the Christian Peacemaker Team corps in 
Bagdad.  As part of the 35th anniversary celebration of 
Christian Peacemaker Teams, the following is a re-
working of Tom’s writing by James Loney. 
 

The Middle of Nowhere 
CPTnet,  May 10,2005 
 
The ability to feel                                                                                                                                      
the pain of another 
is central 
to any kind 
of peacemaking work. 
But                             
this compassion                          
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is fraught                                       
with peril. 
A person                           
can experience                            
a feeling of                                                              
being overwhelmed. 
Or                                                   
a feeling of                                                                          
rage                                           
and a desire for revenge. 
Or                                      
a desire to                           
move away                   
from the pain 
Or                          
a sense of                  
of numbness that can                       
deaden                                   
the ability to feel                      
anything at all. 
How do I                                                                                          
resist                         
the welling up of rage                                                                    
towards perpetrators                                                                     
of violence? 
How do I                                                
keep from                                                   
disconnecting from                    
or              
becoming numb                  
to the pain? 
After eight months with CPT,                    
I am                                            
no clearer than                                                                           
I was when 
I began. 
In fact                                     
I have to struggle                                       
harder and harder                          
each day against                                                      
my desire                                
to move away                                                  
or become                                                 
numb. 
Simply staying with                                  
the pain of others                 
doesn’t seem to                         
create any                                         
healing or transformation. 

Yet                                                  
there seems to                                         
be no other                                                      
first step into                                   
the realm of                                        
compassion than to 
not step away. 
“Becoming intimate with the  
queasy feeling of being in the  
middle of nowhere  
makes our hearts more  
tender.  When we are brave  
enough to stay in the  
nowhere place then  
compassion arises  
spontaneously.”   
(Pema Chodron, The Places that Scare You) 
 
Spiritual teachers say  
the middle of nowhere  
is the only authentic place to be.   
Not staking out 
any ground for myself  
creates the possibility  
of standing  
with anyone.  
The constant challenge is                     
is to recognize                                            
my true                                          
country of origin                                         
is                                       
the                                                             
middle                                                                                    
of                              
nowhere.  
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congregation.   ~~Thank you, Michelle Jantz, Moderator   
 
      Bethel College held its first annual Loren Reusser 
Invitational on April 3 with 11 track teams participating.  

Loren has been in involved with track for many years, 
both as a competitor and as a coach. He was honored 
during the meet along with 3 seniors and 5 track All-
Americans.  He currently wears the informal title of 

“Biggest Bethel College booster” 
and you can see him in action at 
many sporting events.  And yes, 
he is still giving out Kettle Korn! 
Loren and Peggy were long-time 
active members of Hope and 
drove faithfully from Newton 
each Sunday. They are currently 

members at Faith Mennonite Church and living at Kidron 
Bethel, North Newton. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Worship Leader:  Scripture Reader: 
May 2-Marcus   May 2-Michelle J. 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Mike V. 
May 16-Lowell   May 16-David E. S. 
May 23-Lowell   May 23-Mike M. 
May 30-Marcus   May 30-Michael U. 
 
Pianist:    Tech person:  Scott 
May 2-Cynthia   Zoom Facilitator: Marv 
May 9-Laurie 
May 16-Amy 
May 23-Vicki 
May 30-Amy 
 
Worship Prep:   Mower: 
May 2-Ruthie   May 2-Clinton 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Grant 
May 16-Heidi   May 16-Randy G. 
May 23-Connie   May 23-Scott 
May 30-Lori M.   May 30-Jerold 
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Easter 2021 
Dear Friends, 
 
Christ is risen! We in the West are already exchanging that joyful greeting. Those who celebrate according to the old Roman 
calendar, including many of our friends in Ukraine, will do that on 2 May this year. I’ll miss it by a couple of weeks, because I 
don’t expect to be back in Odessa until 13 May. By that time, the bouquets decorating the churches will be bunches of lilacs 
in gaudy combination with blazing red and blinding yellow tulips. What a sight! 
 

     Packing up and saying good-bye 
I’m afraid that yet another long silence has set in since my last letter five months ago (!) You may remember that during this, 
my final year of service with Mennonite Mission Network, I have been working as an “independent contractor”—mostly 
editing the English translation of the Slavic Bible Commentary. I plan to retire on 31 July. From mid-May to the end of June, 
I hope to wind up my affairs in Ukraine. Sorting out books and household goods will be the least of it. The hard part will be 
saying good-bye to friends.       
 

     Thank you for your prayers. Or perhaps my plans will have to change. As you probably know, for some time Russia has 
been reinforcing its military presence on the eastern border and in Crimea. Whatever this might mean, I’m sure it’s nothing 
good. Meanwhile, the coronavirus infection rate has been increasing in Ukraine. One friend there has suggested that this 
may not be the best time for me to return. My trip is not urgent; I can put it off, if necessary, but I ask you to pray: 
 

 Pray, first of all, that a worse disaster would be averted. As it is, up to 14,000 people have been 
killed and a million more have been displaced by the conflict between Ukraine and Russia that 
started in 2014. Many world figures are involved. Pray for wisdom and restraint for Ukrainian 
president Volodymyr Zelenskiy and for Russian president Vladimir Putin, as well as the presidents 

of NATO countries, especially Turkey and the United States.  
 Pray for the protection, wisdom, and faithfulness of pastors and priests, and all those who minister to human need 

in the border regions, especially the military chaplains. Pray that they will be able to bring comfort; 
 Pray that the faculty at Odessa Theological Seminary, especially the rector, Alexander Geichenko, and all other 

theological schools would have the necessary wisdom, sensitivity, and resources to continue their work. Pray for 
the students, especially the prospective cross-cultural missionaries, whose plans are affected by threats of war and 
the pandemic; 

 Pray for the sick and all who are taking care of them, as well as the administrators and officials at all levels who 
have difficult decisions to make; 

 As always, pray that the churches would be faithful, share generously, and speak the truth; 
 Thank you for praying for wisdom and safety for me as I make decisions about travel and shipping. 
 

Meanwhile…  You may have already seen this interview, but if not, have a look at: Small grants bring hope to people in 
Ukraine (mennonitemission.net)   And thank you again for your caring friendship. You have made so many things possible. 
 

                                                                                                                                                          ~~With peace, Mary Raber  
 
 

 
REMEMBERING TOM FOX 
        On March 9, 2006, after 104 days of 
captivity, the body of Tom Fox was found in 
Baghdad.  At that time, Tom was a 

member of the Christian Peacemaker Team corps in 
Bagdad.  As part of the 35th anniversary celebration of 
Christian Peacemaker Teams, the following is a re-
working of Tom’s writing by James Loney. 
 

The Middle of Nowhere 
CPTnet,  May 10,2005 
 
The ability to feel                                                                                                                                      
the pain of another 
is central 
to any kind 
of peacemaking work. 
But                             
this compassion                          
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is fraught                                       
with peril. 
A person                           
can experience                            
a feeling of                                                              
being overwhelmed. 
Or                                                   
a feeling of                                                                          
rage                                           
and a desire for revenge. 
Or                                      
a desire to                           
move away                   
from the pain 
Or                          
a sense of                  
of numbness that can                       
deaden                                   
the ability to feel                      
anything at all. 
How do I                                                                                          
resist                         
the welling up of rage                                                                    
towards perpetrators                                                                     
of violence? 
How do I                                                
keep from                                                   
disconnecting from                    
or              
becoming numb                  
to the pain? 
After eight months with CPT,                    
I am                                            
no clearer than                                                                           
I was when 
I began. 
In fact                                     
I have to struggle                                       
harder and harder                          
each day against                                                      
my desire                                
to move away                                                  
or become                                                 
numb. 
Simply staying with                                  
the pain of others                 
doesn’t seem to                         
create any                                         
healing or transformation. 

Yet                                                  
there seems to                                         
be no other                                                      
first step into                                   
the realm of                                        
compassion than to 
not step away. 
“Becoming intimate with the  
queasy feeling of being in the  
middle of nowhere  
makes our hearts more  
tender.  When we are brave  
enough to stay in the  
nowhere place then  
compassion arises  
spontaneously.”   
(Pema Chodron, The Places that Scare You) 
 
Spiritual teachers say  
the middle of nowhere  
is the only authentic place to be.   
Not staking out 
any ground for myself  
creates the possibility  
of standing  
with anyone.  
The constant challenge is                     
is to recognize                                            
my true                                          
country of origin                                         
is                                       
the                                                             
middle                                                                                    
of                              
nowhere.  
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You are what you hear: God’s everlasting love that draws us faithfully along. 
(A meditation on Jeremiah 31:3) 
 
The LORD appeared to me from afar, 

“I have loved you with an everlasting love. 
Therefore, I draw you faithfully along.” 
 
 What if these words from the LORD were permanent and vocal residents in our hearts, words like an “earworm,” a 
repeated loop, a ballad that plays in our minds over and over … words that remind us all the time of God’s true feelings for 
us, and what our true identity is?  Imagine!   
 … because this is hardly the only message we hear inside, is it?  Isn’t it amazing how, when we have a student or 
employee evaluation, it can be hard to hear the positive comments (even if they’re the clear majority!), and the far fewer 
critical pieces of feedback dominate our memory and self-perception!   
 I was talking to the mother of a teenager recently.  She expressed how her daughter has a “harsh inner critic,” a “voice” 
that constantly sends the message, “Come on, you can do better than that!”  It is a voice that is never satisfied and 
contributes to the young person never feeling happy with herself.  The mother lamented, “We try to encourage her as 
parents and always tell her we love her and celebrate her successes and try to help her see the learning value and silver 
linings when she fails.  Where does this voice come from, and how do you shut it off?!” 
 No easy task to silence negative messages or even neutral messages in a noisy world!   
 In Jeremiah 31:3, God speaks with a very alternative voice.  And perhaps the most important word in this verse is 
“everlasting.”  Amidst the crowd of vocal feedback, some negative, there is one that will never be emended or silenced: 
God’s voice of love. 
 On Easter morning, the heavenly figure in the tomb relays to the women Jesus’ own message for his disciples: He is 
going ahead of them to Galilee.  There they will see him.  Jesus goes ahead to reunite with the very ones who had “all 
abandoned him and fled” (Mark 14:50)! 
 Jeremiah 31:3 suggests that Jesus’ post-Easter invitation to reunion with his disciples, is not only an immediate 
demonstration of God’s everlasting love.  It will also have enduring, tenacious, and concrete expression in Jesus drawing 
his followers faithfully along—throughout the journey of life and discipleship—patiently transforming his own.      

May God grant us the grace to hear this voice of everlasting love, let it name us, and draw us faithfully along.   
                                                                                                                                                                            ~~Pastor Dave 

 
Let’s Talk About Race  
    Everyone is welcome to join this 
Adult Sunday School discussion.  

We will meet simultaneously in-person and via Zoom, 
beginning approximately 10:45 am on the following 
Sundays: May 23, June 6, 13, 20, 27.  Pastor Dave will 
facilitate.  Each week prior, you will receive a Zoom link 
for those who wish to join on-line.  Recent events, like 
police-related deaths of people of color, subsequent 
protests, trials of police officers, COVID-related anti-Asian 
violence, educational and justice initiatives, and other  

 
circumstances have added new energy to the struggle 
against racism in the United States.  Please come to 
listen, learn, and share experiences.   
       The youth Sunday School class will meet on May 2 & 
16, June 13. The preschool class meets each Sunday. 
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Vision Council Update - April 2021  
  Vision Council met on Tuesday, April 20th in person 
at the church.  It was the first time in over a year the 
Council had been together in person. Each Commission 
reported on recent or pending activities and we received 
an update on the church’s financials.  While most 
expenses are as expected or planned, it was noted that 
offering giving is down compared to last year.   
 We also discussed the current status of the COVID 
pandemic and whether or not there should be updates to 
the existing church COVID protocol. Council members 
reported feedback regarding the opening of the nursery, 
the desire for coffee, and we entertained a request from 
the choir regarding recording music. At this time there 
was no change to the COVID Policy as reported last 
month. The choir has been approved to use the 
sanctuary to record some music with some specific 
COVID precautions.  The Council agreed to spend a 
portion of each monthly meeting reviewing the guidelines 
and climate to make adjustments as the situation 
warrants. We recognize everyone is eager to cease with 
mask wearing and to bring back coffee, singing, and wind 
instruments. We also want to continue to offer a safe 
space for the entire congregation.   
 The next step in the Welcome Statement process 
was to hear “voices from the congregation.”  Each council 
member was asked to share what they had heard from 
members of the congregation through conversation, 
emails, or group interactions since the last meeting. The 
evening was spent listening to these voices as a way to 
continue to discern the next steps.  We are committed to  
continued progress and finding a way forward for the 
congregation.  If you have comments that you’d like the 
Vision Council to hear, please feel free to reach out to a 
Vision Council representative or email us at 
moderator@hopemennonite.org.   

At the next meeting, scheduled for May 18th, we look 
forward to receiving updates on activities such as online 
giving, website redesign, research on the future of 
concurrent worship and/or digital ministry and of course 
additional updates on all the Commission work.  We 
continue to be grateful for your prayers and support as 
we work to represent and make decisions on behalf of the 
congregation.   ~~Thank you, Michelle Jantz, Moderator   
 
      Bethel College held its first annual Loren Reusser 
Invitational on April 3 with 11 track teams participating.  

Loren has been in involved with track for many years, 
both as a competitor and as a coach. He was honored 
during the meet along with 3 seniors and 5 track All-
Americans.  He currently wears the informal title of 

“Biggest Bethel College booster” 
and you can see him in action at 
many sporting events.  And yes, 
he is still giving out Kettle Korn! 
Loren and Peggy were long-time 
active members of Hope and 
drove faithfully from Newton 
each Sunday. They are currently 

members at Faith Mennonite Church and living at Kidron 
Bethel, North Newton. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Worship Leader:  Scripture Reader: 
May 2-Marcus   May 2-Michelle J. 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Mike V. 
May 16-Lowell   May 16-David E. S. 
May 23-Lowell   May 23-Mike M. 
May 30-Marcus   May 30-Michael U. 
 
Pianist:    Tech person:  Scott 
May 2-Cynthia   Zoom Facilitator: Marv 
May 9-Laurie 
May 16-Amy 
May 23-Vicki 
May 30-Amy 
 
Worship Prep:   Mower: 
May 2-Ruthie   May 2-Clinton 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Grant 
May 16-Heidi   May 16-Randy G. 
May 23-Connie   May 23-Scott 
May 30-Lori M.   May 30-Jerold 
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Easter 2021 
Dear Friends, 
 
Christ is risen! We in the West are already exchanging that joyful greeting. Those who celebrate according to the old Roman 
calendar, including many of our friends in Ukraine, will do that on 2 May this year. I’ll miss it by a couple of weeks, because I 
don’t expect to be back in Odessa until 13 May. By that time, the bouquets decorating the churches will be bunches of lilacs 
in gaudy combination with blazing red and blinding yellow tulips. What a sight! 
 

     Packing up and saying good-bye 
I’m afraid that yet another long silence has set in since my last letter five months ago (!) You may remember that during this, 
my final year of service with Mennonite Mission Network, I have been working as an “independent contractor”—mostly 
editing the English translation of the Slavic Bible Commentary. I plan to retire on 31 July. From mid-May to the end of June, 
I hope to wind up my affairs in Ukraine. Sorting out books and household goods will be the least of it. The hard part will be 
saying good-bye to friends.       
 

     Thank you for your prayers. Or perhaps my plans will have to change. As you probably know, for some time Russia has 
been reinforcing its military presence on the eastern border and in Crimea. Whatever this might mean, I’m sure it’s nothing 
good. Meanwhile, the coronavirus infection rate has been increasing in Ukraine. One friend there has suggested that this 
may not be the best time for me to return. My trip is not urgent; I can put it off, if necessary, but I ask you to pray: 
 

 Pray, first of all, that a worse disaster would be averted. As it is, up to 14,000 people have been 
killed and a million more have been displaced by the conflict between Ukraine and Russia that 
started in 2014. Many world figures are involved. Pray for wisdom and restraint for Ukrainian 
president Volodymyr Zelenskiy and for Russian president Vladimir Putin, as well as the presidents 

of NATO countries, especially Turkey and the United States.  
 Pray for the protection, wisdom, and faithfulness of pastors and priests, and all those who minister to human need 

in the border regions, especially the military chaplains. Pray that they will be able to bring comfort; 
 Pray that the faculty at Odessa Theological Seminary, especially the rector, Alexander Geichenko, and all other 

theological schools would have the necessary wisdom, sensitivity, and resources to continue their work. Pray for 
the students, especially the prospective cross-cultural missionaries, whose plans are affected by threats of war and 
the pandemic; 

 Pray for the sick and all who are taking care of them, as well as the administrators and officials at all levels who 
have difficult decisions to make; 

 As always, pray that the churches would be faithful, share generously, and speak the truth; 
 Thank you for praying for wisdom and safety for me as I make decisions about travel and shipping. 
 

Meanwhile…  You may have already seen this interview, but if not, have a look at: Small grants bring hope to people in 
Ukraine (mennonitemission.net)   And thank you again for your caring friendship. You have made so many things possible. 
 

                                                                                                                                                          ~~With peace, Mary Raber  
 
 

 
REMEMBERING TOM FOX 
        On March 9, 2006, after 104 days of 
captivity, the body of Tom Fox was found in 
Baghdad.  At that time, Tom was a 

member of the Christian Peacemaker Team corps in 
Bagdad.  As part of the 35th anniversary celebration of 
Christian Peacemaker Teams, the following is a re-
working of Tom’s writing by James Loney. 
 

The Middle of Nowhere 
CPTnet,  May 10,2005 
 
The ability to feel                                                                                                                                      
the pain of another 
is central 
to any kind 
of peacemaking work. 
But                             
this compassion                          
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is fraught                                       
with peril. 
A person                           
can experience                            
a feeling of                                                              
being overwhelmed. 
Or                                                   
a feeling of                                                                          
rage                                           
and a desire for revenge. 
Or                                      
a desire to                           
move away                   
from the pain 
Or                          
a sense of                  
of numbness that can                       
deaden                                   
the ability to feel                      
anything at all. 
How do I                                                                                          
resist                         
the welling up of rage                                                                    
towards perpetrators                                                                     
of violence? 
How do I                                                
keep from                                                   
disconnecting from                    
or              
becoming numb                  
to the pain? 
After eight months with CPT,                    
I am                                            
no clearer than                                                                           
I was when 
I began. 
In fact                                     
I have to struggle                                       
harder and harder                          
each day against                                                      
my desire                                
to move away                                                  
or become                                                 
numb. 
Simply staying with                                  
the pain of others                 
doesn’t seem to                         
create any                                         
healing or transformation. 

Yet                                                  
there seems to                                         
be no other                                                      
first step into                                   
the realm of                                        
compassion than to 
not step away. 
“Becoming intimate with the  
queasy feeling of being in the  
middle of nowhere  
makes our hearts more  
tender.  When we are brave  
enough to stay in the  
nowhere place then  
compassion arises  
spontaneously.”   
(Pema Chodron, The Places that Scare You) 
 
Spiritual teachers say  
the middle of nowhere  
is the only authentic place to be.   
Not staking out 
any ground for myself  
creates the possibility  
of standing  
with anyone.  
The constant challenge is                     
is to recognize                                            
my true                                          
country of origin                                         
is                                       
the                                                             
middle                                                                                    
of                              
nowhere.  
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You are what you hear: God’s everlasting love that draws us faithfully along. 
(A meditation on Jeremiah 31:3) 
 
The LORD appeared to me from afar, 

“I have loved you with an everlasting love. 
Therefore, I draw you faithfully along.” 
 
 What if these words from the LORD were permanent and vocal residents in our hearts, words like an “earworm,” a 
repeated loop, a ballad that plays in our minds over and over … words that remind us all the time of God’s true feelings for 
us, and what our true identity is?  Imagine!   
 … because this is hardly the only message we hear inside, is it?  Isn’t it amazing how, when we have a student or 
employee evaluation, it can be hard to hear the positive comments (even if they’re the clear majority!), and the far fewer 
critical pieces of feedback dominate our memory and self-perception!   
 I was talking to the mother of a teenager recently.  She expressed how her daughter has a “harsh inner critic,” a “voice” 
that constantly sends the message, “Come on, you can do better than that!”  It is a voice that is never satisfied and 
contributes to the young person never feeling happy with herself.  The mother lamented, “We try to encourage her as 
parents and always tell her we love her and celebrate her successes and try to help her see the learning value and silver 
linings when she fails.  Where does this voice come from, and how do you shut it off?!” 
 No easy task to silence negative messages or even neutral messages in a noisy world!   
 In Jeremiah 31:3, God speaks with a very alternative voice.  And perhaps the most important word in this verse is 
“everlasting.”  Amidst the crowd of vocal feedback, some negative, there is one that will never be emended or silenced: 
God’s voice of love. 
 On Easter morning, the heavenly figure in the tomb relays to the women Jesus’ own message for his disciples: He is 
going ahead of them to Galilee.  There they will see him.  Jesus goes ahead to reunite with the very ones who had “all 
abandoned him and fled” (Mark 14:50)! 
 Jeremiah 31:3 suggests that Jesus’ post-Easter invitation to reunion with his disciples, is not only an immediate 
demonstration of God’s everlasting love.  It will also have enduring, tenacious, and concrete expression in Jesus drawing 
his followers faithfully along—throughout the journey of life and discipleship—patiently transforming his own.      

May God grant us the grace to hear this voice of everlasting love, let it name us, and draw us faithfully along.   
                                                                                                                                                                            ~~Pastor Dave 

 
Let’s Talk About Race  
    Everyone is welcome to join this 
Adult Sunday School discussion.  

We will meet simultaneously in-person and via Zoom, 
beginning approximately 10:45 am on the following 
Sundays: May 23, June 6, 13, 20, 27.  Pastor Dave will 
facilitate.  Each week prior, you will receive a Zoom link 
for those who wish to join on-line.  Recent events, like 
police-related deaths of people of color, subsequent 
protests, trials of police officers, COVID-related anti-Asian 
violence, educational and justice initiatives, and other  

 
circumstances have added new energy to the struggle 
against racism in the United States.  Please come to 
listen, learn, and share experiences.   
       The youth Sunday School class will meet on May 2 & 
16, June 13. The preschool class meets each Sunday. 
 
 

 
 



2 
 

 
Vision Council Update - April 2021  
  Vision Council met on Tuesday, April 20th in person 
at the church.  It was the first time in over a year the 
Council had been together in person. Each Commission 
reported on recent or pending activities and we received 
an update on the church’s financials.  While most 
expenses are as expected or planned, it was noted that 
offering giving is down compared to last year.   
 We also discussed the current status of the COVID 
pandemic and whether or not there should be updates to 
the existing church COVID protocol. Council members 
reported feedback regarding the opening of the nursery, 
the desire for coffee, and we entertained a request from 
the choir regarding recording music. At this time there 
was no change to the COVID Policy as reported last 
month. The choir has been approved to use the 
sanctuary to record some music with some specific 
COVID precautions.  The Council agreed to spend a 
portion of each monthly meeting reviewing the guidelines 
and climate to make adjustments as the situation 
warrants. We recognize everyone is eager to cease with 
mask wearing and to bring back coffee, singing, and wind 
instruments. We also want to continue to offer a safe 
space for the entire congregation.   
 The next step in the Welcome Statement process 
was to hear “voices from the congregation.”  Each council 
member was asked to share what they had heard from 
members of the congregation through conversation, 
emails, or group interactions since the last meeting. The 
evening was spent listening to these voices as a way to 
continue to discern the next steps.  We are committed to  
continued progress and finding a way forward for the 
congregation.  If you have comments that you’d like the 
Vision Council to hear, please feel free to reach out to a 
Vision Council representative or email us at 
moderator@hopemennonite.org.   

At the next meeting, scheduled for May 18th, we look 
forward to receiving updates on activities such as online 
giving, website redesign, research on the future of 
concurrent worship and/or digital ministry and of course 
additional updates on all the Commission work.  We 
continue to be grateful for your prayers and support as 
we work to represent and make decisions on behalf of the 
congregation.   ~~Thank you, Michelle Jantz, Moderator   
 
      Bethel College held its first annual Loren Reusser 
Invitational on April 3 with 11 track teams participating.  

Loren has been in involved with track for many years, 
both as a competitor and as a coach. He was honored 
during the meet along with 3 seniors and 5 track All-
Americans.  He currently wears the informal title of 

“Biggest Bethel College booster” 
and you can see him in action at 
many sporting events.  And yes, 
he is still giving out Kettle Korn! 
Loren and Peggy were long-time 
active members of Hope and 
drove faithfully from Newton 
each Sunday. They are currently 

members at Faith Mennonite Church and living at Kidron 
Bethel, North Newton. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Worship Leader:  Scripture Reader: 
May 2-Marcus   May 2-Michelle J. 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Mike V. 
May 16-Lowell   May 16-David E. S. 
May 23-Lowell   May 23-Mike M. 
May 30-Marcus   May 30-Michael U. 
 
Pianist:    Tech person:  Scott 
May 2-Cynthia   Zoom Facilitator: Marv 
May 9-Laurie 
May 16-Amy 
May 23-Vicki 
May 30-Amy 
 
Worship Prep:   Mower: 
May 2-Ruthie   May 2-Clinton 
May 9-Connie   May 9-Grant 
May 16-Heidi   May 16-Randy G. 
May 23-Connie   May 23-Scott 
May 30-Lori M.   May 30-Jerold 
 
 
 
 



3 
 

     
Easter 2021 
Dear Friends, 
 
Christ is risen! We in the West are already exchanging that joyful greeting. Those who celebrate according to the old Roman 
calendar, including many of our friends in Ukraine, will do that on 2 May this year. I’ll miss it by a couple of weeks, because I 
don’t expect to be back in Odessa until 13 May. By that time, the bouquets decorating the churches will be bunches of lilacs 
in gaudy combination with blazing red and blinding yellow tulips. What a sight! 
 

     Packing up and saying good-bye 
I’m afraid that yet another long silence has set in since my last letter five months ago (!) You may remember that during this, 
my final year of service with Mennonite Mission Network, I have been working as an “independent contractor”—mostly 
editing the English translation of the Slavic Bible Commentary. I plan to retire on 31 July. From mid-May to the end of June, 
I hope to wind up my affairs in Ukraine. Sorting out books and household goods will be the least of it. The hard part will be 
saying good-bye to friends.       
 

     Thank you for your prayers. Or perhaps my plans will have to change. As you probably know, for some time Russia has 
been reinforcing its military presence on the eastern border and in Crimea. Whatever this might mean, I’m sure it’s nothing 
good. Meanwhile, the coronavirus infection rate has been increasing in Ukraine. One friend there has suggested that this 
may not be the best time for me to return. My trip is not urgent; I can put it off, if necessary, but I ask you to pray: 
 

 Pray, first of all, that a worse disaster would be averted. As it is, up to 14,000 people have been 
killed and a million more have been displaced by the conflict between Ukraine and Russia that 
started in 2014. Many world figures are involved. Pray for wisdom and restraint for Ukrainian 
president Volodymyr Zelenskiy and for Russian president Vladimir Putin, as well as the presidents 

of NATO countries, especially Turkey and the United States.  
 Pray for the protection, wisdom, and faithfulness of pastors and priests, and all those who minister to human need 

in the border regions, especially the military chaplains. Pray that they will be able to bring comfort; 
 Pray that the faculty at Odessa Theological Seminary, especially the rector, Alexander Geichenko, and all other 

theological schools would have the necessary wisdom, sensitivity, and resources to continue their work. Pray for 
the students, especially the prospective cross-cultural missionaries, whose plans are affected by threats of war and 
the pandemic; 

 Pray for the sick and all who are taking care of them, as well as the administrators and officials at all levels who 
have difficult decisions to make; 

 As always, pray that the churches would be faithful, share generously, and speak the truth; 
 Thank you for praying for wisdom and safety for me as I make decisions about travel and shipping. 
 

Meanwhile…  You may have already seen this interview, but if not, have a look at: Small grants bring hope to people in 
Ukraine (mennonitemission.net)   And thank you again for your caring friendship. You have made so many things possible. 
 

                                                                                                                                                          ~~With peace, Mary Raber  
 
 

 
REMEMBERING TOM FOX 
        On March 9, 2006, after 104 days of 
captivity, the body of Tom Fox was found in 
Baghdad.  At that time, Tom was a 

member of the Christian Peacemaker Team corps in 
Bagdad.  As part of the 35th anniversary celebration of 
Christian Peacemaker Teams, the following is a re-
working of Tom’s writing by James Loney. 
 

The Middle of Nowhere 
CPTnet,  May 10,2005 
 
The ability to feel                                                                                                                                      
the pain of another 
is central 
to any kind 
of peacemaking work. 
But                             
this compassion                          
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is fraught                                       
with peril. 
A person                           
can experience                            
a feeling of                                                              
being overwhelmed. 
Or                                                   
a feeling of                                                                          
rage                                           
and a desire for revenge. 
Or                                      
a desire to                           
move away                   
from the pain 
Or                          
a sense of                  
of numbness that can                       
deaden                                   
the ability to feel                      
anything at all. 
How do I                                                                                          
resist                         
the welling up of rage                                                                    
towards perpetrators                                                                     
of violence? 
How do I                                                
keep from                                                   
disconnecting from                    
or              
becoming numb                  
to the pain? 
After eight months with CPT,                    
I am                                            
no clearer than                                                                           
I was when 
I began. 
In fact                                     
I have to struggle                                       
harder and harder                          
each day against                                                      
my desire                                
to move away                                                  
or become                                                 
numb. 
Simply staying with                                  
the pain of others                 
doesn’t seem to                         
create any                                         
healing or transformation. 

Yet                                                  
there seems to                                         
be no other                                                      
first step into                                   
the realm of                                        
compassion than to 
not step away. 
“Becoming intimate with the  
queasy feeling of being in the  
middle of nowhere  
makes our hearts more  
tender.  When we are brave  
enough to stay in the  
nowhere place then  
compassion arises  
spontaneously.”   
(Pema Chodron, The Places that Scare You) 
 
Spiritual teachers say  
the middle of nowhere  
is the only authentic place to be.   
Not staking out 
any ground for myself  
creates the possibility  
of standing  
with anyone.  
The constant challenge is                     
is to recognize                                            
my true                                          
country of origin                                         
is                                       
the                                                             
middle                                                                                    
of                              
nowhere.  
 
     

     


